## TOWN OF EMERALD ISLE PLANNING BOARD MEETING MONDAY, NOVEMBER 25, 2019

Chairman Kenny Sullivan called the meeting to order at 6:00 pm. Members present were Jim Osika, Malcolm Boartfield, Paul Schwartz, and Susan Monette. Also present was Town Planner Josh Edmondson.

A motion was made by Jim Osika to approve the minutes of the September 23, 2019 Planning Board meeting as submitted. The motion was seconded by Susan Monette and carried unanimously 4-0.

## SUBJECT: AMENDMENT TO CHAPTER 5 DENSITY, INTENSITY AND DIMENSIONAL TABLE, MINIMUM DWELLING UNIT SIZE (HEATED SQUARE FEET)

Mr. Edmondson stated a recent statutory change by the State of North Carolina has limited municipalities and counties ability through the local zoning ordinance to regulate small house (tiny homes). S.L. 2019-174 (H.B. 675) amended G.S. 160A-381 and 153A-340 to prohibit cities and counties from including a minimum square footage for any structure subject to the State Building. Mr. Edmondson discussed the following excerpt from the Planning and Zoning Law Bulletin, by the UNC School of Government in September 2019 on the subject:

"Small houses are increasingly proposed in North Carolina. The proposals arise in a variety of settings, including affordable housing, "tiny homes," accessory dwellings, assisted living, and others. Very few North Carolina cities and counties prohibit these structures, provided that if one is to be used as a residence, it must be built to the State Building Code. However, in order to forestall any prohibition movement, S.L. 2019-174 (H.B. 675) amends G.S. 160A-381 and 153A-340 to prohibit city and county zoning ordinances from including a minimum square footage for any structure subject to the State Building Code for one- and two-family residential dwellings. The act also includes this restriction in the county subdivision-enabling statute. These provisions became effective on July 26, 2019. This law does not affect private restrictive covenants, which are far more likely to address this issue than local zoning ordinances".

Mr. Edmondson stated the implications to the Town are significant and the current ordinance provisions require each single-family residential structure to be a minimum of 1,000 heated square feet and two-family (duplex) unit's a minimum of 750 heated square feet per each unit. Because of this statutory change, our ordinance will require an amendment to remove the minimum square foot requirement Mr. Edmondson said. This means that as long as the minimum square footages are complied with as outlined in the North Carolina Residential Code, small houses will be allowed to be placed in any zoning district allowing single and dual family structures without limitation Mr. Edmondson said. Mr. Edmondson informed the board that Section R304 Minimum Room Areas of the North Carolina Residential Code requires habitable rooms to have a floor area of not less than 70 square feet with the exception of kitchens and habitable space is defined as a space in a building for living, sleeping, eating or cooking. Bathrooms, toilet rooms, closets, halls, storage or utility spaces and similar areas are not considered habitable spaces.

Mr. Edmondson stated staff has been at work since the approval of this new legislation trying to identify a zoning amendment that would regulate small homes and after review with the UNC School and Government and Town Attorney Stanley, no option to regulate small homes through a zoning ordinance is viable. Because of this and in order to be in compliance with H.B. 675 staff recommends to amend Chapter 5 Density, Intensity and Dimensional Table, Minimum Dwelling Unit Size to remove the minimum heated square feet requirement for single family and duplex dwelling units in the R2 and RMF zoning districts Mr. Edmondson said

After discussion, a motion was made by Jim Osika and seconded by Paul Schwartz to amend the ordinance as presented. The motion carried unanimously 4-0.

## SUBJECT: REPORT FROM TOWN PLANNER

Mr. Edmondson discussed the Building Inspection Report for the months of September and October. The next meeting of the Commissioners will be December 10, 2019 and the Planning Board meeting will be December 16, 2019 due to the Christmas Holiday Mr. Edmondson stated.

There being no other business a motion was made by Jim Osika and seconded by Malcolm Boartfield to dismiss the meeting, which carried unanimously 4-0.

Respectfully submitted by:

Josh Edmondson, Secretary
Town of Emerald Isle Planning Board